

Comments to the Board

Table of Contents

June 25, 2020 Board Meeting

FOR PUBLIC DISTRIBUTION

Correspondence with Elected/Government Officials

None

Correspondence with Stakeholders

• May 26, 2020 – Michael Johnson – RE: Covid-19 & 2021 rates

From: <u>Michael Johnson</u>

To: BoardComments (CoveredCA)
Subject: Covid-19 & 2021 rates

Date: Tuesday, May 26, 2020 2:23:55 PM

Attachments: Health Insurers Prosper As COVID-19 Deflates Demand For Elective Treatments Kaiser Health News.pdf

May 26, 2020

Peter Lee Executive Director & Board Members Covered California

Re: Covid-19 and rates for 2021 coverage

Dear Mr. Lee and Board Members:

I am a Covered California enrollee and Blue Shield of California's former Public Policy Director. I'm writing to urge you to consider taking a couple of steps that could help to protect enrollees from unjustified rate increases for 2021 coverage.

As the attached Kaiser Health News article in which Mr. Lee was quoted notes, the pandemic presents health plan actuaries attempting to project costs next year with considerable uncertainty, and that poses the risk that insurers will "hedge their bets" by pricing high. Indeed, that has been Blue Shield's practice in the past.

For example, when Blue Shield set prices for individual coverage to be offered in 2014, when the ACA's guaranteed issue requirement and individual mandate would first take effect, it dealt with the uncertainty about how the new rules would affect the risk pool by making extremely conservative (i.e., pessimistic) assumptions. As a result, it priced its coverage so high that it ended up having to relinquish to the federal government under the risk corridors program \$107 million in excess profits that it had collected from its members. (Kaiser also priced very high that same year, earning \$67 million in excess profits that it had to return.)

This tendency to play it safe by overestimating costs is routine and widespread within the industry. One persistent example of that is the way health plans project costs related to the ACA risk adjustment program. As you know, the program is cost neutral to insurers, as a whole, in each state. Yet the payments and receipts projected by insurers in their rate filings almost always total to a large debit amount. For example, California insurers projected a net cost due to risk adjustment in the individual market of \$345 million in 2018, \$390 million in 2019, and \$692 million in 2020. As a result of this factor alone, premiums were padded by over \$1.4 billion in the individual market in California over the last three years.

If insurers adopt this same "bet-hedging" approach to their pricing of coverage for next year, individuals and small businesses will pay a heavy price. And as Mr. Lee put it to Kaiser Health News, "The last thing we need is insurers pricing their coverage unnecessarily high at a time like this."

In hopes of avoiding that result, I urge you to consider doing the following in negotiating with health plans for 2021 coverage:

- Require plans to state separately all of the pandemic-related assumptions they use in
 their pricing proposals. These would include assumptions about factors such as infection
 and hospitalization rates, utilization and costs of Covid-19 testing, treatment, and
 vaccination, and the effects of the pandemic on utilization of other healthcare services.
 Also, require plans to publicly disclose these assumptions in their subsequent rate filings
 with regulators, which should help to deter them from making unreasonable
 assumptions.
- Insist that insurers plan on tapping surplus funds to cover any extraordinary losses that may result from the pandemic rather than raising premiums for that contingency. This would be appropriate for two reasons. One, insurers build up surplus funds for exactly this purpose—to cover big-cost, unexpected events like a pandemic. And two, plans appear headed for a very profitable year in 2020 as a result of the huge reduction in healthcare services now being provided and the windfall the Supreme Court delivered to plans in its recent decision on risk corridor payments.

I know that Covered California is especially intent now, given the pandemic, on keeping as many Californians as possible covered. By helping to thwart unwarranted premium increases, these steps might help you to accomplish that goal.

Sincerely, Michael Johnson



COVID-19

Health Insurers Prosper As COVID-19 Deflates Demand For Elective Treatments

By **Julie Appleby** and **Steven Findlay** APRIL 28, 2020



Early estimates, including a scary one from Covered California issued in late March, warned that costs associated with COVID-19 could drive health insurance premiums up 40% next year without federal help, based on initial models of the number of Americans who might fall seriously ill. That report, though, did not take into account the effect of the sharp decline in elective care. (Apu Gomes/AFP via Getty Images)

As doctors and consumers are forced to put most nonemergency procedures on hold, many health insurers foresee strong profits.

So why is the industry looking to Congress for help?

Insurers say that while that falloff in claims for non-COVID care is offsetting for now many insurers' costs associated with the pandemic, the future is far more fraught.

Costs could remain modest or quickly outstrip savings. A recession could drive revenue down. Or the coronavirus could resurge next winter and spike treatment expenses.

All that uncertainty for the companies could trigger far higher premiums for consumers, if insurers hedge their bets. Then again, the current savings insurers are seeing — along with cautions from state regulators about pushing cost-sensitive customers away during an economic downturn — might result in minimal premium increases.

"Insurers are nervous, to be sure," said Mike Kreidler, Washington state's insurance commissioner. "But so far they are telling me they are in good shape. Coronavirus claims have not been that high — yet."

Backing that assessment was a report out last week by credit rating agency Moody's, which looked at a range of pandemic scenarios — from mild to severe — and concluded "U.S. health insurers will nonetheless remain profitable under the most likely scenarios."

Earlier this month, UnitedHealth Group CEO David Wichmann told analysts that cost reductions so far are outstripping expenses for COVID-19 and that revenue is up compared with the previous year. He expects — barring a worsening situation — the rest of the year's earnings to match projections. Other insurers, including Centene, Anthem, Humana and Cigna, are scheduled to release earnings reports this week.

If these results are repeated across the insurance industry, there will be pressure on insurers to hold down rate increases for next year and do more for policyholders, such as constrain the growth in deductibles and other out-of-pocket costs, said consumer advocates, regulators and policy experts.

"The last thing we need is insurers pricing their coverage unnecessarily high at a time like this," said Peter Lee, executive director of Covered California, the health insurance marketplace in that state for people who buy their own coverage because they don't get it through their job.

That prediction comes as tens of millions of Americans have lost their jobs — and often their health insurance.

Those thrown out of work may be able to stay on employer coverage through a federal law called COBRA, but it's expensive and workers have to foot the bill. Insurers and employers have asked Congress for relief legislation to fully cover COBRA costs.

Losing a job is also a qualifying event to enroll in an Affordable Care Act plan — and, again, the industry has asked lawmakers to temporarily <u>boost subsidies</u> to help enrollees pay their premiums. Some states that run their own ACA marketplaces have reopened enrollment to help the uninsured get coverage.

The industry also wants Congress to authorize temporary financial support to help cover insurers that face "extraordinary, unplanned costs in 2020 and 2021," according to a letter sent to lawmakers from America's Health Insurance Plans and the Blue Cross Blue Shield Association.

To help, some states are giving insurers more time this year to submit their planned premium rates for 2021 — based on their expected costs — hoping things may be clearer by summer. California, for instance, is giving insurers until July to draw up their estimates.

One fear is that insurance actuaries, when faced with an unknown risk like the coronavirus, will price higher than needed, said Lee.

Setting premiums for next year is a balancing act. Insurers that calculate incorrectly and go too low will lose profits and may have to dig into their cash reserves to pay claims. If they set rates too high, they may run afoul of a provision in the ACA that requires insurers to issue rebates to policyholders if they don't spend at least 80% of revenue on medical care.

And they don't estimate well even in normal years. Early data for 2019 coverage shows insurers may owe <u>a record amount</u> in rebates, which will be paid out this year.

Insurers are not talking about next year's premiums.

"We do not yet know the full scope, severity or duration of this outbreak. So we cannot know the ultimate cost of our members' medical treatment or how long the postponement of non-urgent care will continue," said Justine Handelman, senior vice president at the Blue Cross Blue Shield Association.

Early estimates, including a scary one from Covered California issued in late March, warned that costs associated with the coronavirus could drive premiums up 40% next year without federal help, based on initial models of the number of Americans who might fall seriously ill.

That report, though, did not take into account the effect of the sharp decline in elective care.

Thirty-one states have barred most elective surgeries, part of the effort by governors to promote social distancing to flatten the curve of the epidemic and to help prevent hospitals from being overwhelmed.

"The good news since we published that report is that it looks like efforts to flatten the curve are taking effect," said Lee, so costs are more likely to be in the median rather than high end of the range.

The cost to insurers "all depends on the severity" of the continuing pandemic, said Dean Ungar, a vice president and senior credit officer at Moody's. "On the lower side, the industry will do quite well, and also even in a more median scenario, especially when you factor in the offsetting benefit of delayed procedures."

Moody's estimates that deferred elective procedures may account for as much as 20% to 40% savings on medical costs per month for many insurers as long as elective procedures are barred or patients are unwilling to seek nonemergency care.

Even so, "I don't think the insurance industry as a whole has any intention of making money off this," Ungar said. "There will be rebates or other things to help. Partly that's the right thing to do and partly it's good business."

Former Cigna executive turned industry critic Wendell Potter disagreed. He tweeted earlier this month that UnitedHealth spent \$1.7 billion during the first quarter to buy back its own stock — a move that helps the company. "In other words, they're thriving during a pandemic," Potter tweeted. Instead, he said, the insurer should plow that money into premium reductions or other help for policyholders.

For its part, UnitedHealth said it has waived patient cost sharing for COVID care — as have most other insurers — as well as accelerated payments for what it owes to doctors, and is helping provide loans to some clinics.

Some physician groups fear they are being left out, saying some of the savings seen by insurers and self-insured employers should be directed to those struggling after seeing their practices dry up as people avoid medical care or governors bar elective procedures.

"It's a huge hit," said Tom Banning, CEO and executive vice president of the Texas Academy of Family Physicians.

Lee agreed, warning that struggling front-line physicians, and especially family and primary care doctors, will need financial help.

"A bad outcome of all this will be if thousands of providers can't make it financially and their practices get bought up by hospitals or private entities — creating more consolidation in health care, which is already driving costs up," said Lee. "Lawmakers should be thinking about helping primary providers out."

Julie Appleby: jappleby@kff.org, @Julie Appleby